### **Cherwell District Council**

#### **Executive**

Minutes of a meeting of the Executive held at Bodicote House, Bodicote, Banbury, OX15 4AA, on 7 April 2014 at 6.30 pm

Present: Councillor Barry Wood (Chairman), Leader of the Council

Councillor G A Reynolds (Vice-Chairman), Deputy Leader of

the Council

Councillor Ken Atack, Lead Member for Financial Management Councillor Norman Bolster, Lead Member for Estates and the

**Economy** 

Councillor John Donaldson, Lead Member for Banbury Brighter

**Future** 

Councillor Michael Gibbard, Lead Member for Planning Councillor Tony Ilott, Lead Member for Public Protection Councillor Nigel Morris, Lead Member for Clean and Green

Also Councillor Sean Woodcock, Leader of the Labour Group

Present: Councillor Tim Emptage, Leader of the Liberal Democrat Group

Councillor Surinder Dhesi Councillor Russell Hurle

Councillor Alastair Milne Home

Councillor Les Sibley
Councillor Lawrie Stratford

Apologies Councillor D M Pickford, Lead Member for Housing

for Councillor Nicholas Turner, Lead Member for Performance and

absence: Customers

Officers: Sue Smith, Chief Executive

Tim Madden, Interim Head of Finance and Procurement

Kevin Lane, Head of Law and Governance / Monitoring Officer

Chris Rothwell, Head of Community Services

Natasha Clark, Team Leader, Democratic and Elections

### 109 **Declarations of Interest**

There were no declarations of interest.

### 110 Petitions and Requests to Address the Meeting

There were no petitions or requests to address the meeting.

# 111 Urgent Business

There were no items of urgent business.

#### 112 Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 3 March 2014 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

## 113 Chairman's Announcements

There were no Chairman's announcements.

## 114 Presentation by Local Police Area Commander for Cherwell

The Chairman Local Police Area Commander for Cherwell, Superintendent Colin Paine to the meeting.

Superintendent Colin Paine addressed the meeting regarding a presentation on local policing matters in Cherwell. A number of Executive Members and, at the discretion of the Chairman, other Members in attendance, asked questions and answers were duly provided.

The Chairman thanked Superintendent Colin Paine for his attendance.

### 115 Horton General Hospital Update

The Director of Community and Environment submitted a report which provided the latest position to Members on service changes at the Horton General Hospital.

#### Resolved

(1) That the report be noted.

#### Reasons

The report reflects the most recent information from the Oxford Universitys Hospital Trust regarding service developments at the Horton General Hospital.

### **Alternative Options**

None – report submitted for information

### Joint Corporate Procurement Strategy and Action Plan 2014/15

The Interim Head of Finance and Procurement submitted a report which sought consideration of the Joint Corporate Procurement Strategy and Action Plan 2014/15.

#### Resolved

(1) That the Cherwell District Council and South Northamptonshire Council Joint Corporate Procurement Strategy and Action Plan 2014/15 (annex to the minutes as set out in the minute book) be approved.

#### Reasons

The Joint Corporate Procurement Strategy and Action Plan has a fundamental role in helping the Council reduce its services budget and protect front line services. Executive is therefore recommended to approve the 2014/15 iteration

### **Alternative Options**

The alternative is not to approve the Joint Corporate Procurement Strategy and Action Plan. This is not recommended as the Strategy and Action Plan have a fundamental role in helping the Council reduce its services budget and protect front line services.

## 117 Exclusion of the Press and Public

#### Resolved

That, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business, on the grounds that they could involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs 1, 2, 3 and 4 of Schedule 12A of that Act.

### 118 Oxfordshire Waste Partnership

The Head of Environmental Services submitted a report which sought approval for the future of the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership in light of the decision taken by the Partnership Board on 4 April 2014.

#### Resolved

- (1) That the following decisions taken at the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership (OWP) meeting on the 4 April 2014 be ratified:
  - 1. To terminate the agreement under which the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership is constituted (under paragraph 25.1 of the partnership agreement) with effect from the earliest possible date after:

- a. contracts have either been terminated, or responsibility for management and funding of any ongoing contracts has been transferred to Oxfordshire County Council; and
- b. all contractual obligations to staff employed by the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership have been discharged and their employment properly terminated.
- 2. That the termination date shall be the date 1a and 1b above have been or will be completed and shall be notified to all partner authorities by the host authority.
- 3. That committed Oxfordshire Waste Partnership budgets for 2014/15 will not be redeployed by the partner authorities until after the agreed date of termination.
- 4. To note that as set out in paragraphs 25.1, 25.4, 25.5 and 25.7 of the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership agreement, the agreement shall not terminate until all contracts have been or can be terminated without incurring any avoidable costs; and each partner authority remains liable for any accrued obligations and liabilities properly incurred as a result of its membership as well as liabilities and costs arising from the decision to terminate the agreement; and that the formula for determining contributions shall apply to determining payments towards these costs.
- 5. That the agreement between partner authorities as set out in the Deed of Variation dated 5 September 2013 relating to waste management financial arrangements (principles, revenue and administration), attached to this decision, shall continue.
- 6. That each partner authority shall continue to support the Joint Municipal Waste Management Strategy, recognising that joint implementation shall cease on termination of the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership agreement.
- 7. That informal arrangements to ensure partnership working shall continue as follows:
  - the officers' strategy group shall continue to meet regularly;
  - the Cabinet/Executive members with responsibility for waste and environmental matters shall continue to meet at least twice per year;
  - the terms of reference, meeting dates, and administration of these two groups shall be decided at the next meeting of the officers' strategy group, currently scheduled for 30 May 2014.
- 8. That all partner authorities shall offer the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership staff assistance in finding alternative employment.
- 9. That in addition to the publication of this decision by each authority within two working days of receipt, this decision shall be published by each partner authority as an individual cabinet/executive member decision or if necessary taken as a decision of Cabinet/Executive in accordance with their constitutions.

- 10. That the tremendous contribution that Wayne Lewis has made, not just to the work of the OWP and to reducing waste in the county, but also nationally be recorded.
- 11. That the tremendous contribution Paul Mocroft has made to the work of the OWP and to note the reputation ha has built up nationally within the industry be recorded.
- 12. That David Dodds be thanked for his chairmanship of the partnership since June 2012 and for his support for its work.
- (2) That, in light of the dissolution of the OWP has been dissolved, support to informal working arrangements to continue a co-ordinated approach to waste management in Oxfordshire be agreed.

#### Reasons

The Oxfordshire Waste Partnership has helped reduce the amount of waste being sent to landfill and increased the recycling rates across the County. However with new treatment facilities in place and all collection authorities having implemented new collection systems over the past few years many of the significant waste management issues have been addressed.

Dissolving the Oxfordshire Waste Partnership would save each collection authority £25k/year and the disposal authority £125k/year. The partners agreed unanimously to dissolve the partnership at their meeting of 4 April 2014.

It is appropriate for the Executive to formally ratify the decisions taken by the OWP on 4 April 2014.

### **Alternative Options**

The following alternative options have been identified.

Option 1: Support the decision to resign from March 2015 and continue with an informal Oxfordshire Waste Partnership.

Option 2: Continue to support a formal Oxfordshire Waste Partnership

Option 3: Ask officers to develop alternative options

The meeting	ended	at 7.50 pm

Date:

Chairman: